\triangle



ICE officers granted access to unaccompanied minors database



By Ximena Bustillo

Published February 14, 2025 at 12:24 PM EST



John Moore / Getty Images

Unaccompanied minors walk towards U.S. Border Patrol vehicles after crossing over from Mexico on May 09, 2023, in El Paso, Texas.

Updated February 14, 2025 at 19:22 PM ET

Multiple Immigration and Customs Enforcement officers have been granted access to information in a database on unaccompanied children who crossed the border into the United States — in line with the first Trump administration's policies, which were revoked by the president's successor.

An ICE spokesperson told NPR that some of its officers already had access to databases.

1A (Hour 2)

"ICE juvenile coordinators, who are trained in laws and regulations related to unaccompanied alien children, have always had access to ORR's UAC database," the spokesperson said.

Still, internal HHS communication reviewed by NPR states additional ICE personnel out of headquarters were granted access to the portals this week.

The move came at the same time that new guidance was internally circulated regarding the of verification of sponsors. The guidance, which was published by HHS on Friday, requires fingerprinting for all adult sponsors and adult household members prior to release of a minor.

In an email to staff obtained by NPR, the acting director of the Office of Refugee Resettlement said upcoming changes were necessary "to build a culture of child safety and accountability." But advocates say they fear the administration will use it for immigration enforcement against some of the families illegally in the country that take in the children.

NPR learned of the access to the database, which is maintained by the ORR, from a staff member who spoke on condition of anonymity because of fear of retaliation. ICE officers were granted access under the direction of ORR's interim leadership. Unlike many other immigration-related agencies, ORR is part of the Department of Health and Human Services, not the Department of Homeland Security. It comes after Mellissa Harper, an ICE official from New Orleans, was assigned last month to a short-term federal assignment as ORR's acting director.

The Biden administration revoked efforts during President Trump's first term to put in place an agreement that allowed ORR and DHS to share biometric and immigration-status information about the children, their sponsors and adults in their homes.

ICE and HHS did not immediately respond to a request for comment.

In the email to employees, Harper said that "both practice and culture within the sponsor evaluation process" needs to change.

"The mindset that fraud is justifiable or necessary is intolerable," Harper said in the

child] process and take responsibility in creating a culture of enhanced accountability and safety measures."

Tom Homan, Trump's border czar, first floated the idea to the *Washington Post*. He said the goal was not to use the data for enforcement, but did not rule that out in the future.

According to the most recent HHS statistics, as of Jan. 29, there were 4,096 unaccompanied children in the agency's care; the average length of time an unaccompanied child remained in ORR's care was 36 days, according to the agency.

During Trump's first term, the agreement among ORR, ICE and Customs and Border Protection allowed for details such as arrests, deaths and crimes to be reported to immigration enforcement. Other information such as the citizenship status, biometric information of all adults living in the household could also be shared. The agreement was signed by several officials including Homan.

At the time, immigrant rights advocates objected to the data sharing, arguing it would impede ORR's ability to place children with appropriate caregivers or be reunified with their family members.

According to the Congressional Research Service, a nonpartisan research institute operating within the Library of Congress, "from July through November 2018, ICE reportedly arrested 170 potential sponsors — 109 of whom had no previous criminal histories — and placed them in deportation proceedings." Some of the data collection requirements were later pulled back, the report notes.

Homan told the *Washington Post* at the start of the administration he wanted access to the data to verify the safety of children under ORR care. Homan has claimed that more than 300,000 children had been given to unvetted sponsors — a claim previously made by then vice presidential candidate JD Vance and Congressional Republicans. Advocates and Democrats say there's no evidence the claim is true. The figure comes from a DHS report that said nearly 300,000 unaccompanied migrant children had not received their notice to come to court and 32,000 had missed a court hearing between October 2018 and September 2023.

While the report did not explain the reasons for these incidents, immigration rights

Still, a New York Times investigation in 2023 found that unaccompanied migrant children are particularly vulnerable to working full time in violation of labor laws.

Selena Simmons-Duffin contributed to this report

Copyright 2025 NPR

Tags

NPR News





Ximena Bustillo

Ximena Bustillo is a multi-platform reporter at NPR covering politics out of the White House and Congress on air and in print.

Latest News Headlines

Boil water advisory issued for several Marion County communities following water main break

HE proposes first out-of-state tuition hike in over a decade